
 
 

Ref  : DMA/AIFI/96/C 847 
Date:  13/11/2017 
 
Dear Captain 
Good Day, 
 

A product tanker had been discharging cargo for about six hours. Around 1800 the 
OOW started loading segregated ballast; the vessel had about a meter of trim by the 
stern at the time. About two hours later the watch was relieved. The new OOW 
continued the ballasting operation using the loading computer. About 20 minutes later 
the deckhands advised by VHF that the vessel appeared to be down by the head. The 
OOW, looking at the numbers on the loading computer, disagreed, saying that the 
vessel still had trim by the stern. The deckhands challenged, reiterating the trim by the 
head. 

After hearing the communication between the deckhands and OOW on the radio the 
Master went himself to check the draughts. It was quickly confirmed that the vessel was 
trimmed by the head. The OOWs had been relying only on the loading computer for 
their information. A brief investigation revealed that while the automatic reading function 
for the cargo and ballast tanks was recording the cargo tank levels, the computer had 
not been set up properly to record and update the ballast tank levels. The loading 
computer was displaying incorrect draught, trim and stress information. 

 
Lessons learned 

 Before each cargo operation, check your gear and instruments to ensure they 
are set up properly for the upcoming load or discharge. For loading computers 
in particular, make sure automatic gauge reading, if fitted, is set up to read all 
the tanks involved in the operation. 

 When a crew member raises a concern about the operation, take a moment to 
investigate the concern to ensure all is well. In this instance, sharp attention by 
the deckhands prevented an embarrassing situation from developing into 
something worse. 

 As often is said for navigation, do not rely on a single means or method for your 
information but ‘use all available means’. In this case, a simple double-check of 
the draught gauges against the loading computer calculations would have 
revealed a discrepancy. 

 Look out of the window. In this case, the vessel’s trim was such that a look 
outside may well have been enough to confirm the situation. 

You are requested to confirm receipt, discuss the contents in the next 



  consolidated meeting on board & keep a copy in the file DA-11 . 
 
Best Regards, 
 
Ali Mohtasham 
Accident Investigation / Fleet Inspection Expert  
Department of Maritime Affairs  
ROD Ship Management Co. 
Dept. Tel No. : +98-21-26100357 
Dept. Fax No.: +98-21-26100356 
Direct Tel No.: +98-21-23843563 
Please reply to dma@sealeaders.com 
 
 

 


